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[bookmark: _GoBack]ALLIANCE FRANCAISE CHRISTCHURCH 2023 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
MINUTES (DRAFT)
Units 4&5, 275 Cashel Street, Christchurch 
11.00am, Saturday, 27th May 2023

1. In attendance

Stephanie Sew Hoy, Fiona Bain, Jeremy Chang, Andrew Starr, Isabelle Guitard, Jude Laing, Peter Moore, Debbie Watt, Eric Mouhica, Heather Libeau Dow, Camille Cheze, Luc Haustant, Sophie Goossens, Julie Chandelier, Helene Bailliet, Karine Legeay-Fisher. 

2. Welcome and introductions

AFC President, Stephanie Sew Hoy, welcomed members, staff and guests, and asked members of the Executive Committee to introduce themselves (Fiona Bain, Jeremy Chang, Andrew Starr, Isabelle Guitard, Jude Laing, Peter Moore, Debbie Watt).

3. Apologies and Proxy Votes 

Chris Florkowski, Philippe Gerbeaux, Andy Smith, James Mehigan sent their apologies and appointed Stephanie Sew Hoy as their proxy to exercise their vote at this meeting. Additional apologies: Deborah Williams, Karine Hendriks (Manager AFC / Directrice)

4. Minutes of the previous AGM (held on 28th May 2022).

Motion: That the minutes be accepted as a true and correct record of that meeting.

Proposed by Stephanie Sew Hoy. Seconded by Debbie Watt. One abstention (Peter Moore, who was not at the meeting.) All remaining voted in favour. Motion passed. 

5. Receipt of reports and financial statements

Stephanie Sew Hoy presented her President report (see Appendix 1). The report mentions that Stephanie Sew Hoy and Fiona Bain will not be seeking re-election as President and Vice-President respectively.

Jude Laing, Committee Member, presented the Finance report (see Appendix 2).

Camille Chèze presented the Operations report (see Appendix 3).

Motions: 
That the President’s report be accepted.
That the Finance report be accepted.
That the Operations report be accepted.

Proposed by Stephanie Sew Hoy. Seconded by Fiona Bain. All voted in favour. Motion passed.

6. Election of Reviewing Accountant

Motion: To elect Community Capacity Accounting as the Reviewing Accountant.

Motion proposed by Stephanie Sew Hoy. Seconded by Jude Laing. All in favour. Motion passed.

7. Election of Officers
		
Nomination of the President:

Stephanie Sew Hoy is standing down as President. 
Peter Moore nominates Jeremy Chang. Seconded by Eric Mouhica.
All in favour. Motion passed.

Nomination of the Vice President:

Fiona Bain is standing down as Vice President.
Stephanie Sew Hoy nominates Andrew Starr. Seconded by Peter Moore.
All in favour. Motion passed.

Nomination of the Secretary:

Isabelle Guitard stands down as we take nominations for Secretary.
Stephanie Sew Hoy nominates Isabelle Guitard. Seconded by Debbie Watt.
All in favour. Motion passed

Nomination of the Committee members:

Stephanie Sew Hoy nominates Chris Florkowski, Debbie Watt, Peter Moore and Philippe Gerbeaux as Executive Committee Members.  Seconded by Fiona Bain.
All in favour. Motion passed.

8. General business

Heather Libeau Dow and Eric Mouhica shared words of appreciation, on behalf of AFC members and the Francophone/Francophile community of Christchurch, for the work and dedication of Stephanie Sew Hoy as President of the AFC for more than 7 years. 

Heather Libeau Dow asked who was the new French Ambassador to New Zealand and if she would come to the French Fest 2023 in Akaroa.  The French Ambassador is Mme Laurence Beau.  She would have been invited to attend to the FrenchFest, however we don’t know if she has accepted.

The AGM was concluded by Stephanie Sew Hoy at 11.35 am. 




Appendix 1: President’s report




Appendix 2: Finance report




Appendix 3: Manager’s report




Appendix 3: Financial Performance Statements

To be added when audit completed
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Finance Report - Alliance Française Christchurch 


 Annual General Meeting – 28 May, 2023 


Introduction 


For Alliance Française Christchurch (AFC) 2022 was the most challenging financially since the onset of 


the COVID-19 pandemic, with a number of issues that made managing both top and bottom lines more 


difficult. Throughout the year COVID still impacted lesson attendance, as did increased inflation, and 


when combined with lower than expected staff levels, made achieving our revenue targets very 


difficult. However, the team did a great job in managing those factors within our control, such as 


operational expenses to mitigate the impact on our bottom line. 


Revenue 


Total Revenue was down by 22% versus the prior year when adjusted for the COVID Support. Our three 


largest sources of lesson income – group lessons, children’s holiday programme and private tuition 


were all lower than prior year by an average of 30% reflected in the both the drop in course enrolments 


and hours taught. This is a significant drop versus prior year however, 2021 was an exceptional year in 


which we experienced a short lived boost from the feeling that COVID was behind us. 


Operational expenditure 


AFC’s operating expenses were down by 21%, whilst the main operating expense – salaries and wages 


– also fell by 24%, broadly in line with the reduction in lessons income.  The printed resources expense 


increase reflects the in-house printing of brochures and teaching materials which is a one-off increase 


and in the future will be outsourced. 


Our new financial reporting system using the Charities Services financial reporting framework is now 


well bedded in and our part-time bookkeeper helped us greatly. 


Balance Sheet and Cashflow 


As in 2022 and 2021 we reduced our loan debts, in particular those at higher levels of interest which 


is particularly important in times of rising inflation. We paid off the Government small business 


“cashflow loan” of $20,800 in full to avoid any interest payments, which enabled us to take advantage 


of the Governments “top-up loan” of $10,000 which is interest free for 2 years. This shift in our loan 


profile allowed us to repay one of our bank loans of $7783 in the year. 


For most of the year we had an administrative assistant who helped us reduce our debtors markedly 


versus the prior year, which hugely improved our cashflow. 







 


 
 


  
 
 


We ended the year with a good cash position thanks to the team’s effort in managing invoices and 


expenses, and more so from the generous increase in grants and the lower but still appreciated 


Government COVID-19 support. 


Challenges ahead 


A return to the “business as usual conditions” we had pre-pandemic was forecast for 2022.  We 


anticipate this will begin in 2023 albeit with the headwinds of inflation. This will make revenue growth 


challenging with general inflation impacting discretionary spend however, student and membership 


levels remain high which is promising.   


However, now we have a full team of staff and good financial processes, the ongoing focus on cashflow 


and expense management coupled with grant receipts will help us maintain a cashflow neutral position 


and strengthen our balance sheet in the year ahead. 
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Operations Report - Alliance Française de Christchurch 


 Annual General Meeting – 27 May, 2023 


2022 AFC in numbers 


Last year was a challenging one due to the continuing COVID-19 pandemic, rising inflation and the 
absence of two key roles for part of the year.  Unfortunately, this had a big impact on the scope of 
teaching, cultural and social activities we were able to offer and as a consequence had a negative 
impact on our performance numbers. 
 
We had: 


 1252 enrolments (1501 in 2021) 


 2996 hours taught (3577 in 2021) 


 11 Teachers (11 in 2021) 


 83 Memberships, includes 16 family memberships and 3 school memberships (99 in 2022) 


Inspite of these challenges, the AFC team did a great job in continuing to provide lessons to a high 


standard. 


Language Offerings 


With the reopening of New Zealand’s borders, we welcomed our Volontaire International (Head of 


Teaching) but only in December 2022.   Part of the Head of Teaching’s role is to develop our courses 


and programmes, supporting our teachers and building partnerships with schools, so we missed this 


during most of the year.  Also, we were without a Directrice for four months.  These staff constraints 


meant our focus was on providing our core language offerings to children and adults, private lessons 


and the Children’s Holiday Programme. 


Our language highlights for the year were: 


 Children’s Holiday Programme – 288 enrolments across the year 


 Language fresher workshops between Terms 


 DELF Scolaire -  49 students, DELF Prim/Junior and  DELF tout public - 24 students 


 Concours Oral -  National French Speaking Competition for Year 12&13 students.  Year 13 


winner came from Rangi Ruru 


 


 







 


 
 


  
 
 


We continue to have excellent relationships with French teachers in High Schools and with the French 


Department at the University of Canterbury.  It was great to see that a winner of the Concours Oral 


Competition came from the Canterbury region. 


A special thanks to the AFC team who worked incredibly hard during 2022.  Bronwyn, our part-time, 


bookkeeper continues to do a fantastic job for us, helping us with our finance and payroll 


administration. 


The generous grants from the Embassy of France were a great help in supporting our activities.  We 


are extremely grateful for their support.  Also, we are hugely thankful for the funding we received from 


the Pub Charity and the Lion Foundation. 


Cultural and Social Activities 


We continued to have our regular small cultural events such as Le French Guest, Le Petit Matin 


Croissant, Le Scrabble and Pause Littéraire, which our participants really enjoy.  Most of our other 


cultural events were held at AFC, as there was still public hesitancy about going to larger events as the 


COVID-19 pandemic is still to run its course. 


Highlights from our cultural calendar in 2022 were:  


 Opening of the refurbished New Caledonia Space and an apéro quiz on New Caledonia 


 Fête de la Musique with musicians Marianne and Julien (Brazilian music with a French twist), 


followed by an apéro-quiz on music 


 New Caledonia Short Film Festival at Lumière Cinéma 


 Ciné-Mômes: Festival du film d'animation during the spring school holidays 


 Breakfast screening of the semi-final of the Football World Cup match France vs Morocco 


 Paris S’éveille the radio programme we sponsor on Plains FM, hosted by Antonio Viselli and 


Eric Mouhica aired continuously throughout 2022 


A big thank you to the Executive Committee and volunteers for their help with organising the cultural 


and social events, and the garden working bee.  Their help is really appreciated. 
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Rapport de la Présidente d’Alliance Française de Christchurch 


 Annual General Meeting – le 27 mai, 2023 


 


I am delighted to present my annual report for Alliance Française Christchurch (AFC) 


covering the financial year, 1 January, 2022 to 31 December, 2022.  I will review our 


performance in 2022, and share our key priorities for the coming year.  


COVID-19 and increasing inflation continued to pose challenges and impacted our activities 


last year.  In addition, we were without two senior members of the team for part of the year.  


As a consequence, our total revenue was 24% lower than in 2021 and our operating 


expenses whilst tightly managed were higher than expected, so we ended the year with a 


deficit of $7700. However, we have an improved balance sheet and good cashflow, so we 


are in a suitable position.   


This is a result of the hard work and commitment from the AFC team, dedication of the 


Executive Committee and the generous support we receive from our members, students and 


donors, especially the Embassy of France.  I am extremely thankful to this community. 


We have three priorities for the coming year.  They are firstly to grow our income so that it 


covers all our operating expenses, secondly to gain stability in the AFC team and thirdly to 


develop our language tuition offerings and offer more cultural activities for Francophiles and 


the Francophone community. 


Our Performance in 2022 


We expected 2022 would be a return to business as usual, with the COVID-19 pandemic 


behind us, but this was not the case.  The Omicron variant outbreak during the year 


impacted our student numbers and our ability to provide lessons due to members of the AFC 


team having to isolate.  


The economic environment was also challenging, with a rapid increase in inflation especially 


in the second half of the year impacting the discretionary spend of most of our students, 


members and the general public.  These challenges also had an effect on our cultural 


activities, in terms of the numbers of events we had during the year and the numbers 


attending these events. 


Internally, we continued to be without our Volontaire International (Head of Teaching) until 


December 2022, and unfortunately, we were without a Manager or Directrice for four 


months.  These are key roles at AFC and not having these roles filled affected our ability to 







 


 
 


  
 
 


drive revenue and develop our services. The day to day operating environment remained 


challenging as for most of 2022, we operated under the orange traffic light setting to 


minimise the risk of spreading COVID-19, with mask wearing indoors and healthy hygiene 


habits to protect ourselves and others, and to maintain a safe environment for our staff, 


students, members and the general public. 


We were eligible to receive support from the New Zealand Government in the form COVID-


19 leave support (for staff) and COVID-19 support payments.  This amounted to just under 


$15,000, which was $13,000 less than the amount we received from the Government in the 


previous year.   


This support helped our cashflow and ensured we were able to continue to pay our staff in 


full when they were unable to work due contracting the virus.  We also repaid the 


Government small business cashflow loan of $20,800 in full in July 2022 to avoid paying any 


interest payments, which enabled us to take out the Government Small Business Cashflow 


top-up loan of $10,000.  This loan is interest free, if repaid in full before 24 months from the 


date the loan was taken out. We also reduced our debt and repaid a bank loan of $7783 in 


June 2022. 


Our income was further supplemented by generous grants from the Embassy of France and 


the French Government (STAFE Grant).  We received just over $37,000 from them.  This 


went towards upgrading our heating system in the classrooms and the spaces downstairs, 


purchasing equipment for our classes and supporting cultural events.  Also from the Délégué 


for New Caledonia we received $1000 to host the New Caledonia short film festival in 


September.  We are extremely thankful for this support. 


We also received grants from the Pub Charity and the Lion Foundation.  We received just 


under $10,000 from the Pub Charity to fund an administrative assistant for 20 hours per 


week for two terms.  From the Lion Foundation we received around $2000 to fund the 


installation of panel heaters in each of the classrooms upstairs.  We are so grateful to the 


support we have received from these local funding organisations. 


 


 


 


 







 


 
 


  
 
 


Our first priority, therefore continues to be the focus on growing our income so that it can 


cover all of our operating expenses and that grants can be used to develop our services and 


improve the teaching environment and our premises. The ongoing prudent management of 


our operating expenses is also essential in achieving this priority. 


Our AFC Team 


The continued impact of COVID-19 along with personnel changes in the AFC team 


throughout the year, presented its challenges in 2022.  I would like to thank Florence Cuillé 


and her team for all their efforts and commitment for managing AFC during this time.  Sadly, 


Florence left the organisation in June 2022.  I would like to sincerely thank Florence for all 


her hard work and enthusiasm over the 18 months she was with AFC, and wish her well for 


the future. 


We welcomed Karine Hendriks, our new directrice, at the end of October. Unfortunately, her 


arrival was delayed, as she was immigrating to New Zealand with her family from Canberra. 


Therefore, for an interim period of four months, we were without a directrice.  To help fill 


this gap, our administrative assistant role was made a full time position.  Audrey Avry, did a 


magnificent job in maintaining our services, however without a directrice, we didn’t have the 


resources to develop our business. 


Regrettably, Karine will be leaving AFC at the end of June 2023.  Although, Karine has only 


been with us for eight months, she has made good inroads in growing our class sizes, 


reviewing our processes and developing partnerships with local organisations.  We wish her 


every success in her new role at Lincoln University. 


Thankfully, New Zealand’s borders reopened during the middle of 2022 after being closed 


for some time and we were able to employ teachers on working holiday visas from France, 


however, it is taking time for the number of applicants to return to the level we have 


received in the past. 


We also welcomed Camille Chèze, our Volontaire International and Head of Teaching, in 


December 2022.  We have been waiting for her arrival since the beginning of 2020.  This post 


is funded by the Embassy of France, so unfortunately, we were not able to benefit from this 


position for most of last year. 


We also have a bank of volunteers, and I would like to sincerely thank them for their help 


and time they have given to support us. 







 


 
 


  
 
 


Although difficult to achieve last year, our second priority, continues to be to gain stability in 


the team, recruiting a core of team members who are able to reside in New Zealand on a 


permanent basis, supplemented by teachers on working holiday visas to meet the 


fluctuating teaching demands that we have term by term. 


Our Activities 


The ambition for AFC is to be centre of excellence for French language and culture inspiring 


learning, exchange and conviviality.  In view of COVID-19, the economic climate and staffing 


levels, our focus last year was on maintaining our language offerings.  We continue to 


receive positive feedback from our students regarding the quality of the tuition they receive 


from our teachers. 


Regrettably, we had to close the La Petite Ecole (LPE) programme for pre-schoolers in Term 


3, as it no longer met the criteria specified in the Education and Training Act 2020.  LPE was 


established over five years ago and over time it had evolved and it was identified that it no 


longer complied with the Act. 


We continued to offer our regular cultural activities such as Le Petit Matin Croissant (the 


French breakfasts), Le French Guest and Scrabble.  Over and above this our cultural 


highlights were the Opening of our New Caledonia Cultural and Educational Space with an 


apéro- quiz evening on New Caledonia, Fête de la Musique with musicians Marianne and 


Julien (Brazilian music with a French twist) followed by an apéro-quiz night, the New 


Caledonia Short Film Festival at Lumière Cinéma and the screening on the France versus 


Morocco World Cup Football semi- final match at AFC. 


As we are returning to business as usual, our third priority is to develop our language tuition 


offerings, particularly with schools and to offer more cultural events for both Francophiles 


and the Francophone community. 


The Executive Committee 


I am truly grateful to the Executive Committee members who have been incredibly 


supportive over the last year.  I would like to sincerely thank them for all their time and 


expertise that they have given generously to AFC.  Sadly, Fiona Bain, will not be seeking re-


election.  Fiona has been on the Executive Committee for five and a half years, and the last 


year as Vice-President.  Her expertise, enthusiasm and tireless energy will be sorely missed. 


With a heavy heart, I will also not be seeking re-election.  I have been on the Executive 


Committee for eight years and seven and a half of those years as President.  It has been a 







 


 
 


  
 
 


privilege to serve and a fantastic experience for me.  I believe it is time now to handover to 


someone else with fresh ideas and renewed energy.  I have learnt a lot in the role, met and 


worked with some talented and good people, and it has been a real pleasure to have been 


the President of AFC and part of a great team. 


Looking forward 


We are now slowly returning to business as usual although with some economic uncertainty, 


our priorities are as follows.  Firstly, to grow our income, so that it covers all of our operating 


expenses so grants can be used for developing our services and improving the environment 


we operate in.  Our second priority is to gain stability in the team by having a core of team 


members who can reside in New Zealand permanently.  The third priority is to develop our 


language tuition offerings and provide more cultural activities for the both Francophiles and 


the Francophone community.    


I am really grateful to the AFC team and for all their hard work, boundless energy and 


commitment they have given under tough circumstances to the organisation.  Sadly, Karine 


will be leaving next month and we wish her all the best for her future endeavours.  As of 


today, we are still finalising the appointment of Karine’s successor and this will be 


announced once confirmed. 


I also would like to thank the Executive Committee from the bottom of my heart for their 


unfailing support. 


Finally, I am forever grateful to our community of members, students, donors and 


volunteers.  Their ongoing support is truly appreciated. 


 


Stephanie Sew Hoy 


Présidente Alliance Française Christchurch 
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AFC President, 
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members of the Executive Committee to 
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Apologies and Proxy Votes


 


 


 


Chris Florkowski, Philippe Gerbeaux, Andy Smith, James Mehigan 


sent their apologies and 
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ed


 


Stephanie Sew Hoy as their pro


xy to exercise their vote at this meeting.


 


Additional apologies


:


 


Deborah Williams


, Karine Hendriks (Manager AFC / Directrice)
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(held on 
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2
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Motion: That the minutes be accepted as a true and correct record of that meeting.


 


 


Proposed by Stephanie Sew Hoy. Seconded by


 


Debbie Watt


. 


One abstention (Peter Moore, 


who was not at the meeting.) 


A


ll


 


remaining


 


voted in favour. Motion passed.
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Receipt of reports and financial statements


 


 


Stephanie Sew Hoy presented her President report (see Appendix 1).


 


The report mentions 


that 


Stephanie Sew Hoy
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That the 


President’s report be accepted


.


 


That the 


Finance


 


report be accepted


.


 


That the 


Operations


 


report be accepted.


 


 


Proposed by Stephanie Sew Hoy. Seconded by 


Fiona Bain.


 


All voted in favour. Motion 


passed.
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11.00am, Saturday, 27

th

 May 2023 

 

1. In attendance 

 

Stephanie Sew Hoy, Fiona Bain, Jeremy Chang, Andrew Starr, Isabelle Guitard, Jude 

Laing, Peter Moore, Debbie Watt, Eric Mouhica, Heather Libeau Dow, Camille Cheze, Luc 

Haustant, Sophie Goossens, Julie Chandelier, Helene Bailliet, Karine Legeay-Fisher.  

 

2. Welcome and introductions 

 

AFC President, Stephanie Sew Hoy, welcomed members, staff and guests, and asked 

members of the Executive Committee to introduce themselves (Fiona Bain, Jeremy Chang, 

Andrew Starr, Isabelle Guitard, Jude Laing, Peter Moore, Debbie Watt). 

 

3. Apologies and Proxy Votes  

 

Chris Florkowski, Philippe Gerbeaux, Andy Smith, James Mehigan sent their apologies and 

appointed Stephanie Sew Hoy as their proxy to exercise their vote at this meeting. 

Additional apologies: Deborah Williams, Karine Hendriks (Manager AFC / Directrice) 

 

4. Minutes of the previous AGM (held on 28

th

 May 2022). 

 

Motion: That the minutes be accepted as a true and correct record of that meeting. 

 

Proposed by Stephanie Sew Hoy. Seconded by Debbie Watt. One abstention (Peter Moore, 

who was not at the meeting.) All remaining voted in favour. Motion passed.  

 

5. Receipt of reports and financial statements 

 

Stephanie Sew Hoy presented her President report (see Appendix 1). The report mentions 

that Stephanie Sew Hoy and Fiona Bain will not be seeking re-election as President and 

Vice-President respectively. 

 

Jude Laing, Committee Member, presented the Finance report (see Appendix 2). 

 

Camille Chèze presented the Operations report (see Appendix 3). 

 

Motions:  

That the President’s report be accepted. 

That the Finance report be accepted. 

That the Operations report be accepted. 

 

Proposed by Stephanie Sew Hoy. Seconded by Fiona Bain. All voted in favour. Motion 

passed. 

